St Albans Chess Club

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting 2009
Date: 15th June 2009
Start time: 7.45 p.m.
Venue: London Road Estate Residents' Association 

Mr John Simmons in the chair
1. Apologies for absence were received from Mr Geoff Hollis
2. Minutes of previous AGM were signed by Mr John Simmons as a true record of the meeting
3. Officers' Reports and Presentations:

3.1   
President. Mr Simmons welcomed members to the meeting and then presented two prizes. The Silver Rook was presented to Mr Chris Majer who won the tournament at the third attempt with 5/6 ahead of Dr Lexton & Mr Winter on 4½. The Turner Prize (for the best aggregate performance for a Club team) to David Phillips who represented the Club on no less than seventeen occasions scoring 11.5 points. 
3.2
Secretary. Dr Lexton reported some welcome recruits to the adult membership with Robert Beswick, Matthew James, Steven Harris, Paul Horrocks and Jacek Winter joining and Michael Flatt returning after a long break from chess. Sadly Prathiba Yuvarajan who played in 2007 – 2008 relocated and left the club while Andrei Bondarev, who had returned briefly, has now gone back to Russia. The Christmas 2008 competition was a Fischer Random tournament organised by Dr Lexton with assistance on the night by Dr Fraser-Mitchell and Swiss Perfect.
3.3    
Treasurer. Mr McMahon reported that total senior subscription revenue increased by £92 to £1,530 since last year. The Early Knights revenue was £216, a decrease of £24. Senior members subscriptions received increased from 39 to 41 members this year. Club running excess of income over expenses is £8 showing a small surplus which compares to a surplus of £32 last year. ECF game fees increased by £65, including the cost of running an extra team in Division 7. Also engraving costs were £35 this year mainly for the Silver Rook. Exceptional items paid to encourage new members and raise the profile of the club total £373. There was also expenditure of £115 for Silver Salvers for the Amsters. The total overall deficit for the Chess Club resulting from this came to £480. The congress made an excellent surplus of £581 and well done to the Congress team for their efforts. The congress revenue, including bank interest and insurance, totaled £763. Total Club and Congress funds increased from £10,210 to £10,493 an increase of £283. Mr Stephen Harris still has to pay his subs and the Club still has to recover £5 in Puller Cup prize. In his budget analysis Mr McMahon worked on the basis that there would be 40 members next year and if subscriptions remained at £40, total revenue from senior subs would be £1,600. If there is no dramatic increase in expenditure, the club would have a surplus of £82. Some additional expenditure will be necessary next year to replace some worn out chess clocks and there will be ongoing expenditure to promote the Chess Club.

The accounts presented by Mr McMahon were approved by the meeting. Mr Hamm wondered whether the club was benefiting unduly from the subscriptions of the junior members. Mr Douse pointed out that, in addition to the organisation of weekly junior nights and the fees for playing in the Herts. League, two special coaching sessions had been organised for the juniors this year.
3.4
Equipment Curator. (See appendix 1)
Mr Leake outlined the equipment situation. The main concern was the apparent loss of eight analogue clocks; it was uncertain when or how these clocks had disappeared (it was subsequently established that these clocks were in the safe keeping of Mr Douse). There was some discussion about the possibility of claiming for the loss on insurance and how future losses could be prevented. The main suggestions involved better marking of equipment and more care, especially by the team captains, in ensuring that the equipment is locked away at the end of match evenings.
3.5     

Team Captains (League, Russell and ECF Major)
Dr Fraser-Mitchell (1st team, Russell Trophy and National Club (Major)) reported that the first team was able to field a more settled team in the Herts. League than has recently been the case, only needing 6 reserves during the entire season. Of the regulars, Simon Roe found it hard going on top board but in 6 of his 10 games he did have to play IM-strength opposition. Jeremy Fraser-Mitchell was badly off-form, particularly at the start of the season. However there was compensation in the form of good / excellent performances from Mike Lexton, Jacek Winter and Geoff Hollis. The latter was unfortunate to not quite manage a 200+ league performance. Our reserves also generally played above their grades. In a tightly contested first division the team finished precisely halfway scoring precisely 50% in terms of game points. The team records were
	Player
	Grade
	Games
	Performance

	Prathiba, Yuvarajan
	198
	1
	139

	Roe, Simon J
	192
	10
	175

	Lexton, Mike J
	171
	10
	178

	Winter, Jacek
	169
	10
	189

	Hollis, Geoff A
	166
	11
	198

	Fraser-Mitchell, Jeremy N
	162
	12
	150

	Reserves:
	
	
	

	Willmott, Neil D
	151
	3
	171

	Bower, David E
	145
	2
	163

	Simmons, John
	139
	1
	106


In the Russell Trophy the team received a bye which took it straight into a semi-final against Watford. With Watford leading 3 – 2, the outcome of the match hung on a wildly oscillating game between JFM and Roger Lancaster. The former finally emerged victorious and St Albans won on board count. In the final Hertford were hoping for a consolation prize after their relegation in the league, and Nigel Alldritt duly obliged by blundering to Phil Borman in the opening. This was on bd.4; Mike Lexton redressed the balance by beating Paul Byway in a fine game on bd.3. Unfortunately they were too strong for us at the top, Jacek Winter and Geoff Hollis losing to Simon Knott and Steve Swanson respectively. This meant that even if we won the two outstanding games, St Albans would lose on board count. David Bower duly converted his advantage against Brian Judkins on bd.6, but Jeremy Fraser-Mitchell declined a draw once the match was dead, and turned it into a loss instead against Barry Cheal. The final result was a 4-2 victory for Hertford.
In the National Club (Major) delicate manoeuvring was required to ensure that our first-round home match (against Brown Jack) could be played on the same day as the Minor team’s effort. However all this was wasted when our opponents couldn’t raise a team. Into the quarter-finals, we were drawn away to Bourne End in Bucks. Our side (Mike Lexton, Jacek Winter, Chris Majer, Jeremy Fraser-Mitchell and Ian Cross) was carefully selected to just come under the average grade limit of 160. St Albans out-graded their opponents, but the match score of 4½ ~ ½ in their favour disguised what was actually quite a close match. The semi-final against Gloucester was played in Dr Fraser-Mitchell’s living room because other venues weren’t available. In fact the weather outside was absolutely glorious, and we did consider playing outside! Ian Cross on bd.5 was closest to the window, and can therefore blame sunstroke for his demise. David Bower also managed to lose, spoiling what had been a good game. However this did not matter as the top three (Jacek Winter, Chris Majer and Jeremy Fraser-Mitchell all won fairly comfortably. The final is on July 12th, against Wanstead.
Mr Simmons (2nd team and Sharp Trophy). A distinctly average performance saw the second team in lower mid table, which was a considerably better performance than last year when the team escaped relegation by a whisker. The appearance of Jacek Winter in four games strengthened top board and later on Steven Harris came in to add some strength to the middle order. The regulars, David Bower; Neil Willmott, John Simmons and Tim Acton had mixed fortunes.  The policy of operating with a squad of 7 proved effective in that we very rarely called on support form the third team.
Mr Claret (3rd team, Herts. U125 Trophy and National Club (Minor)) reported a moderately successful season for St. Albans 3 finishing mid table (4th) in Division 4. In many games the whole team was out-graded. The team started well but then suffered a run of defeats which left the last few games crucial. The teams below St Albans had games in hand during April/May so there was an anxious time waiting for the results of others. However in the end St Albans gained enough points to survive. Mr Claret paid tribute to the good support from team members. Ian Cross 50%,Patrick Fitzgerald 33%, Richard Walsh 20%,Paul Laskier 67%,.; Mr Claret scored 68%. Mr Claret also noted the contributions of Santosh Pandit (2/2), Austin McMahon (1/1) and Simon Narbeth (0.5/1). Mr Claret mentioned that Patrick Fitzgerald and Paul Laskier played in all 12 matches. On a lighter note, this season had seen a change of fortune for Mr Claret’s record as captain. In the previous 10 seasons, his team has been either promoted or relegated, surviving relegation in 2007 – 08 only when Hertford 4 was disbanded.
In the U-125 cup the team of Ian Cross, Richard Walsh, Austin McMahon, Terry Douse and Ray Claret lost 1-4 to Stevenage in the 1st. round. This was a doubly disappointing result as last year the team had reached the final but had lost to the same team.

In the National Club (Minor) began promisingly when the team of David Bower, Ian Cross, Richard Walsh and Ray Claret scored lost  1 – 3 victory against Hackney. The game against Newark in the plate competition was defaulted due to difficulties in raising a team.
 Mr Douse (4th team) reported that in normal years, finishing 3rd in the league would have been considered a success but, as by the end of the season there were only five teams left in the division (Little Heath, and Watford, having pulled out early) the performance could only be claimed as average. All that was needed from the last fixture (at Welwyn/Hatfield Chess Forum) in order to finish as league 5 champions, was a drawn match. As we had only just lost the home match against Welwyn’, by three points to two, with our highest graded players both losing on the top two boards, the captain decided to lead his team from the front (instead of from his usual 4th board position) and, in theory, giving his men easier games against weaker opponents. The predictable outcome of this stratagem was that “El Duce” was the only winner; and, his “top rankers” were both out-flanked, again. This year’s star player was Santosh Pandit, with 5 wins and 2 draws from his 7 games. Terry Douse achieved his first ever un-beaten league season with 5 points out of 6, and John Leake also went un-defeated, with a 4 ½ score from his six games played. Austin McMahon and Simon Narbeth, the other regular members of the squad, both scored 3 points from a possible 8. Thanks to the 5th team players who stepped in when called upon to do so. They were Andrew Marsh, who scored 1 out of 2; Henry Butowsky 1/1, and Mike Connock came second in his one game. 
Dr Connock (5th team) was not present at the meeting but reported that the 5th team ended up in the middle of the 6th division, with five wins, five losses and four drawn matches. The regular team consisted of Mark Homan, Paul Horrocks, Henry Butovsky, Andrew Marsh and Michael Connock. All had their ups and downs. Mark was on the top board most of the time and thus had a tough time keeping the opponents' star players away from the rest of us. In this way, his contribution was valuable. Peter Baker came in as a reserve for three matches, and won two of them. Mr Simmons paid tribute to Dr Connock who was standing down as captain.
Mr Baker (6th team and U100 Trophy)) reported that the 6th team had a very creditable season:  Played 14, won 7, drawn 1 and lost 6, ending up with 15 points to take 3rd position in the 7th league. Welwyn Hatfield 3 won with 24 points and Hemel 3 was 2nd with 18 points. Letchworth and Hitchin were 2 points behind us with 13 points in in 4th place. This result should be seen in the context of the playing policy of the 6th team which is to offer league chess experience to a range of members as opposed to always fielding our best team of 5.  The following members played for the 6th team:  Mike Flatt, Matt James, Peter Hayward, Wolf Hamm, John Copner, Stuart James, Tim Jones, Robert Beswick, Dave Waller, Rosemary Phillips and Peter Baker and occasional appearances from David Phillips and Ed Magee.
St Albans U100 lifted the Herts. U100 trophy, defeating Stevenage and Royston en route to a final against Watford.  In the final Andrew Marsh was relieved to win under considerable positional pressure from his opponent, playing well despite no grade.  But after a flurry of piece exchanges Andrew ended up forking his opponent's King and Rook and the opponent immediately resigned.   David Phillips had the better game but blundered his queen. It was not an obvious blunder but his opponent checked him and he was forced to move his King in front of his unprotected queen and with a further check David lost his queen and resigned.  John Leake achieved a solid win; in the end he was a piece and 2 pawns up and his opponent resigned.  In a very even match Mark Homan offered a draw and his opponent accepted even though by so doing Watford lost the match.
Mr David Phillips (7th team) reported that the 7th team had a total of 12 different juniors representing it, playing 40 of the 70 boards. Alongside this, Ed Magee, David Phillips and four other adults have played for the team, strengthening the higher boards and driving to away matches. This has meant that, with 18 different players representing it, the 7th team has fulfilled its role in allowing many different people, especially juniors to play for it. However, in terms of scores the 7th team has done less well, winning twice (4.5-0.5 away at Hertford), with 5 draws and seven losses, with a total of 29 points, to finish bottom of division 7. Mr Hamm praised the contribution of David Phillips and, in particular, his selflessness in playing for the 7th team when he was qualified to play for a higher team.
3.6
Silver Rook Organiser
Mr Simmons this year had reverted to a six-round Swiss tournament with the draw being completed by Swiss Perfect. Mr Simmons asked for comments on the format for next season’s tournament.
3.7
Congress Report
This year's Congress was held the weekend before Easter 4th and 5th April.

Entrants were 172 compared to 188 in 2008; however this was far better than the numbers at the Herts. and Barnet Congresses who suffered large reductions in entrants this year. We had a higher number of entrants in the Open with two Grand Masters Cherniaev and AIKHOSE sharing first prize with 4/5; Simon Roe from St. Albans came equal 3rd.on 3/5 Their were 9 St. Albans club members who entered This year the Congress qualified as a British championship qualifying tournament which will help to raise its status. The hall hire had increased considerably by 76% to £880 plus the usual £100 for porters. We still made a reasonable profit of £620 compared with £1141 in 2008. Sponsoring £250 was from the Red Lion and the White Lion and this year also from a chess set company who were given space at the Congress. Once again PayPal was used for online entries 21 up on 18 in 2008. Along with the regular Congress team of Terry Douse, John Leake, Wolf Hamm and Henry Butowsky, thanks were offered to Ian Cross, Peter Fitzgerald, Mike Flatt and Stuart James for their work on the Control desk during the Congress. Tim Thurstan from Letchworth was official Arbiter. In addition many club members came along on the Friday afternoon to help set up. Next year there is a strong possibility we will move to a new venue as the St. Albans Boy School hall hire is becoming unworkable. St. Columba's College, King Harry Lane has been identified as potentially a better venue in terms of hire cost (£425), ease of parking, a much bigger analysis room and a location not too far from town centre. The congress sub-committee will keep the main club committee informed. Next year's congress will be April 10th and 11th which is the weekend after Easter. Mr Simmons praised the success of this year’s congress, noting that other local congresses had suffered significantly reduced entries. There was discussion about the merits of reducing prize money when entry fees are low. The consensus was that the long run of financially successful congresses allowed the possibility of a year or two of deficit.
3.8
Early Knights Organiser
Mr Douse detailed another busy season of junior activities which attracted substantial numbers of young players through the course of the year. This year 23 juniors paid and played. The winner of the Early Knights league for the previous three seasons, David Colebourn, decided not to compete in the competition this year, leaving the path clear for his younger brother James to keep the trophy in the family. Ryan Lubbock finished in second place, with James Merritt and Daniel Monaghan close behind in 3rd and 4th places.  All received one of John Leake’s famed certificates. The juniors were unable to repeat last year’s fantastic feat, of beating the seniors, in the annual end of season challenge match. Ed Magee won his game, and Tom Thurlby managed to draw, but the other six juniors (David and Jonathan Phillips, David and James Colebourn, Ryan Lubbock and Jack Campbell) all lost. Congratulations to the senior team (Peter Hayward, Wolf Hamm, John Leake, David Pugh, John Copner, David Waller, Tim Jones, and Rosemary Phillips) for their 6.5 to 1.5 win. Several Early Knights played in this year’s UK Chess Challenge Megafinal, and 4 of them qualified for the following round - including James Colebourn, Billy Rintoul, Tom Thurlby, and Ryan Lubbock. There were two training evenings for the juniors during the season; one with Lorin D’Costa, and the second with WIM Prathiba Yuvarajan of St Albans. Both sessions were deemed to be useful, and were enjoyed by all. Many thanks were offered to those who showed an interest in the junior activities, and regularly came in early to assist with the early evening sessions; and especially thanks to those who ran the club, while Mr Douse was laid up for a couple of months, early in the season.
3.9
Foreign Secretary
The 2009 overseas club tour was to Berlin from February 19th-22nd when nine players from the club visited play three of the city’s premier chess clubs.  On Thursday the team arrived at London City airport, only to find that their outward flight was cancelled due to snow in Berlin.  The team eventually arrived in the city 5 hours later than scheduled, being diverted via Munich.

Fri. 20th Feb S.C.Keuzberg

The first match was on Friday 20th Feb was against S C Keuzberg in West Berlin, with a 3 hour playing session (90 minutes per player). The hosts fielded 3 players with grades greater than ELO 2200 (~ ECF 200) and won the match 6-3. The match was closer than the result would indicate when both J.Fraser-Mitchell and I. Gooding had winning chances in their drawn games.  L. Isella saved the team’s blushes with a win.

	Bd.
	S.C.Kreuzberg
	Result
	St Albans

	1
	N.Sprotte
	1 - 0
	C.Majer

	2
	L.Steinhardt
	1/2
	J.Fraser-Mitchell

	3
	M.Pflantz
	1/2
	I.Gooding

	4
	W.Lohr
	1 - 0
	P.Lawrence 

	5
	M.Hazic
	0 - 1
	L.Isella

	6
	U.Giese
	1 - 0
	I.Cross

	7
	B.Grosse-Honebrink
	1/2
	R.Claret

	8
	H.Bindewald
	1/2
	T.Douse

	9
	M.Glienke
	1 - 0
	P.Baker

	 
	Total:
	6 - 3
	 


Sat. 21st Feb Rotation Pankow + Schachfreunde Nord-Ost

On Saturday the team ventured through the snow to visit the premises of the Rotation Pankow club in East Berlin, who co-hosted the chess event with a second East Berlin club Schachfreunde Nord-Ost.  The event was a 4 round Swiss tournament, with each player playing 40 minutes per game (20 minutes per player).  The result was a comprehensive victory for our hosts by 27-9.  Rotation Pankow in particular fielded a very strong team, having several titled players.  The Team’s individual scores are shown below.

	Bd.
	St Albans
	Rnd 1
	Rnd 2
	Rnd 3
	Rnd 4
	Total

	1
	C.Majer
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	2
	J.Fraser-Mitchell
	0
	1
	1
	0
	2

	3
	I.Gooding
	0
	1
	1
	0
	2

	4
	P.Lawrence 
	0
	1
	0
	0
	1

	5
	L.Isella
	0
	0
	0.5
	0.5
	1

	6
	I.Cross
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	7
	R.Claret
	0
	0
	0
	0.5
	0.5

	8
	T.Douse
	1
	0
	0
	0
	1

	9
	P.Baker
	0.5
	0
	0.5
	0.5
	1.5

	 
	Total:
	1.5
	3
	3
	1.5
	9


2010 Club Trip

Next year’s Annual overseas tour will be club’s the tenth.  It is planned that the matches will be played over the weekend Sat/Sun 20th/21st Feb 2010.  The short-list of candidate destinations are: Budapest, the Canary Islands, Croatia, Italy, or Prague. The trip Itinerary will be firmed-up in the autumn, after the winter flight timetables have been published and the destination decided. Members wondered if the report was available on the website. 
3.10
Website Report

There was discussion about the possibility of using the website to disseminate information.
4. Events for 2009-10

The following events were approved:

Simultaneous display at the start of the season (hopefully by IM Paul Littlewood)

Coaching sessions for juniors and seniors

Mr Majer mentioned the strong GM tournament being organised in December. Mr Cross undertook to explore the organisation of a club outing to this.

5. Budget for 2009-10
After some discussion about the relative merits of analogue and digital clocks, the meeting approved a committee proposal to spend £500 on new equipment: 8 good quality analogue clocks, 2 digital clocks and 6 high quality plastic sets for use in matches.
6. Election of Officers
Mr Simmons vacated the chair in favour of Dr Lexton during the election of the President but resumed it thereafter for the remainder of the proceedings. Standing for office were

President
Mr Simmons (proposed by Dr Fraser-Mitchell & seconded by Mr Majer)

Secretary
Dr Lexton (proposed by Mr Claret & seconded by Mr Leake)

Treasurer
Mr McMahon (proposed by Mr Claret & seconded by Dr Fraser-Mitchell)

Equipment Curator
Mr Leake (proposed by Mr Simmons & seconded by Mr Baker)

Early Knights Organiser
Mr Douse (proposed by Mr Phillips & seconded by Mr Majer)

Congress Secretary
Mr Claret (proposed by Mr Douse & seconded by Mr Fitzgerald)
There being only one candidate for each position, no votes were necessary.
7. Any other business


7.1 
The ECF Club of the Year entry has been completed; the outcome will be known in




the Autumn.

There being no further business Mr Simmons declared the meeting closed at 09.46 p.m.

Appendix 1

Equipment Curator Report

An inspection of the Adult Chess cupboard on 1st June 2009

1 Chess Sets

a) Wooden

10 sets

One Black Bishop missing








One Black Rook damaged








Plus 10 White Queens








Plus 10 Black Queens

b) Plastic


12 sets

2 Chess Boards


a)
Wooden

10


b)
Plastic – Cream
33


c) 
Plastic – White
10

3 Clocks


a) 
Analogue

14 – includes one now repaired.






All functional by simple test






Some clocks (7?) are missing


b) 
Large analogue
  2


c) 
Digital


  9
One screwdriver and two AA batteries

4
Glass Chess Set

  1

5
Other Boards and Sets

a) Major E Montague-Jones OBE Set & Board.  President 1913 to 1934

b) St Albans v Watford Board

c) Fairchild Board – St Albans v Welwyn Garden City (1950)






  Last inscribed 1976

d) One demonstration board complete with magnetic pieces.

e)
Glass Chess Set & Board

6 Consumables


a)
Score Sheets

approx. 400


b)
Adjournment Envelopes
75 large







50 small







50 plain

7 Other

a. Notice boards

 5 (Not in cupboard)
b. Yellow folder
- containing
SA Newsletters dated September 2008





Letters to members dated 20th August 2008





SA membership forms

8 Junior Cupboard

a. 27 boards, 14 sets (6 no lids), millions of spare pieces & 7 spare boxes.

J Leake
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